School exchanges then and now.
2024 marks not just the 60th anniversary of the formal twinning arrangement between Cardiff and Nantes, but also the 70th anniversary of the first school exchange between the two cities. This was a huge adventure in the early days when many pupils had been no further than Porthcawl or Barry Island on holiday. Indeed, some had probably not even ventured over the border to England.  The young people travelled by train and ferry and were assigned to a French family who hosted them for a month. This was both a culture shock and a huge boost to their language skills.
How times have changed. In 2024 most pupils have been abroad, at least on a package holiday to Europe. But the opportunities to go on a school exchange and experience any kind of cultural emersion have almost disappeared, especially for the less well-off. But the tradition is still alive at the Willows High School in Tremorfa, which took a small group of French learners to Nantes this year as part of an exchange with their French partner, College Victor Hugo. They were indeed the only school in Cardiff, state or private, to organise such an experience for their pupils. The trip was made under the auspices of Taith, a Welsh government-funded programme which enables young people, especially those from disadvantaged areas, to experience different cultures.
Seven pupils went to Nantes in April, although in our more health and safety conscious times, the pupils actually stayed in a hotel rather than with families. But they did participate in lessons in the College, including PE and, inevitably, English; they experienced the long lunch breaks and French school meals. On top of this they had a busy cultural programme visiting the main historic sites in Nantes, along with their newly made French friends. And in late June, a party of French school children made the reverse trip to Cardiff with an equally packed programme of activities.
The Club de Francais (www.clubdefrancais.org.uk), a social club for adults with an interest in France and the French language, is always keen to encourage language learning. We believe that every pupil in Wales should have the opportunity to learn both Welsh and an international language. So, we decided to offer a small prize for the best account of the Willows School’s trip to France. This was awarded by Mme Claude Rapport, for many years French consul to Wales, at the school’s Presentation Evening on 25 September. We congratulate the winner on his lively account of his trip to France – incidentally, he was distinctly underwhelmed by French school lunches! We are looking forward to meeting some of the Willows High school pupils face to face on October 18th when the theme of our meeting is school exchanges present and past.
